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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  
BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, met in Budget/Public Policy 
Session in Conference Center Room 267 on the 2nd floor of the Charlotte-Mecklenburg 
Government Center located at 600 East Fourth Street, Charlotte, North Carolina at 2:36 p.m. on 
Tuesday, September 10, 2024.  
 

ATTENDANCE 
 
Present:  Chair George Dunlap and Commissioners  

Vice-Chair Mark Jerrell, Leigh Altman,  
Patricia “Pat” Cotham, Arthur Griffin,  
Vilma D. Leake, Laura J Meier, Elaine Powell,  
and Susan Rodriguez-McDowell  
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent:  County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER  
 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Dunlap, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
 
24-0510 STATE OF THE COUNTY HEALTH REPORT 
 
The Board received the State of the County Health Report. 
 
Raynard Washington, PhD, MPH, Health Director, and Dr. Kimberly Scott, Assistant Public Health 
Director of Population, gave the presentation. 
 
Background:  Dr. Raynard Washington, Public Health Director, and Dr. Kimberly Scott, Assistant 
Public Health Director, will present the annual state of the county health report and a brief update 
on the Community Health Improvement Plan. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Griffin said he appreciated what the staff was doing. He said some of the numbers 
were going down, which was good. He asked, concerning uninsured adults without primary care 
and due to costs, what the gap was for the federally qualified health centers.  Dr. Washington said 
they were working on updating the Access to Care Report. He said about 100,000 residents did not 
have health insurance, but the number was changing due to Medicaid expansion. He added that 
health centers could see about 42,000 patients, but they were not all uninsured. He said there were 
also community-based clinics they didn’t count that could provide care.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if there was a relationship between insured and uninsured regarding 
low birth weights and maternal deaths. Dr. Washington said insurance wasn’t usually the barrier to 
childbirth since one qualified for Medicaid once pregnant. He said it was more about utilization, 
such as individuals getting care early enough and the quality of care. 
  
Commissioner Griffin said depression skyrocketed in 2018. He asked if something was happening 
that put it off the chart that year, as he thought COVID would have caused more of a spike. Dr. 
Washington said it was the utilization of the healthcare centers. He said people were going into the 
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Emergency Department (ED) in 2018 versus them telling people to avoid going to the ED during 
COVID for the reason of depression. He said they hoped it wouldn’t rebound back to where it was in 
2018, but it was going back up again.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked, concerning page 11—youth and suicide attempts—how 
they reached their goal in 2023. Dr. Washington said the change would not be immediate. He said 
the goal was to slow down the growth rate.  
 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell asked, concerning slide 12, if they were measuring anything 
other than mental health ED visits. Dr. Washington said there were a host of other measurements, 
including surveys that asked other questions. 
  
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell expressed concern about schools having to opt in and thought 
they would see something coincide with the numbers. Dr. Washington expressed hope that the 
General Assembly would fix the situation. He said it was unfortunate that kids were not getting 
those services due to policy changes. 
 
Commissioner Meier said concerning youth suicide attempts that she would love to talk to him 
another time about it. Dr. Washington reiterated that they wanted to slow the growth but would 
speak to her outside the meeting. 
 
Commissioner Meier asked for an example of how they were handling suicide attempts.  
Dr. Washington said CMS had provided additional assistance in behavioral healthcare, which was a 
critical step in the process. He said things within the behavioral health strategic plan would also 
assist. He said the school system playing a large role was the best place for it, along with other 
community partners.  
 
Commissioner Meier said she was proud of the number of 19,000 uninsured residents who had 
visited providers.  
 
Commissioner Cotham thanked him and his team. She asked if they ever considered doing a deeper 
dive into care in schools until the 12th grade through nurses. Dr. Washington said they had virtual 
care in half of the schools at the time and it would be within all the schools within the next couple of 
years. He said he would inform the Board of how many kids had been seen since it started two years 
ago and continued to expand. 
 
Commissioner Altman said she wanted to hear how they were doing with nurses and CMS and how 
the need for nurses on site was shifting, given that they could bring healthcare remotely. She asked 
how many were without health insurance and how that number differed for those eligible for 
Medicaid in the County. Dr. Washington said 100,000 were without insurance. He said that with the 
expansion, about half of them would be eligible for Medicaid. He said he expected a significant 
decline in the next census of households reporting they didn’t have insurance. 
 
Commissioner Altman asked how they were doing with staffing with school nurses. Dr. Washington 
said they were doing better.  
 
Commissioner Leake thanked him for the report. She said there were improvements in some areas, 
while others were still in the same categories. She asked how they compared with other counties of 
similar size regarding chronic diseases. Dr. Washington said they were above the median in 
comparison to size. He said their overall health was poorer than in Wake County. He said they were 
above the middle, but compared to other big cities, they were toward the higher tier regarding 
people's health. He said they still had much work to do. 
  
Commissioner Leake said obesity was a major issue. She asked how they were handling fighting fast 
food coming into neighborhoods. Dr. Washington said he couldn’t tell businesses they couldn’t go 
into the community, but they could build something with better options beside it. He said healthier 
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markets were looking into the community to bring those options. He said they were also working to 
ensure residents could access farmers markets and have incentives to go. 
 
Vice Chair Jerrell thanked him. He said he appreciated the format of having status and goals. He 
said priorities mattered. He said it took a lot to turn the ship, and they saw many trends in the right 
direction. He also thanked him for his work with the grassroots organizations. He said the 
paperwork for the grant process to allocate funds was an unintentional barrier. He asked that they 
look at the process to better support the groups supporting them. Dr. Washington said they were 
working through new processes with agencies they didn’t have a history with.   
 
Commissioner Powell thanked him for the presentation. She said they were all concerned about 
youth suicide and asked if social media had any impact on it. Dr. Washington said there was plenty 
of evidence that social media and bullying caused exponential growth.  
 
Commissioner Powell said she would like to know more about the violence prevention tools. Dr. 
Washington said he would follow up with her.  
 
 
24-0511 ANNUAL COMMUNICABLE DISEASE PDAE 
 
The Board received the Annual Communicable Disease Update. 
 
Raynard Washington, PhD, MPH, Health Director, gave the presentation. 
 
Background:  Dr. Raynard Washington, Public Health Director will provide the required annual 
communicable disease update. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Meier asked if there was any connection between outbreaks/vaccines and the 
immigrant population. Dr. Washington said yes, for different reasons than people may have 
thought. He said residents who visited their home countries were at greater risk. He said it was a 
similar concept for traveling through the US, some places had greater risks for STDs.  
 
Commissioner Altman asked what the effort was to make PREP available. She asked if they had 
enough for the demand, too much, or not enough. Dr. Washington said things were going well. He 
said that over the last two years; they had been working on calibrating how much PREP was going 
to each provider and holding the providers accountable for recruitment and retention. He said he 
was hopeful they could expand the PREP clinic that was opened within the next year.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if the State counted at the end of the fiscal year or calendar year 
concerning the slide with HIV diagnosis. Dr. Washington said it was always preliminary, and they 
never finalized results until after the calendar year. He said the number was likely to go up but not 
down.  
 
Commissioner Cotham asked what made them successful in reducing HIV prevalence. Dr. 
Washington said the prevention strategies were similar; they went to where the people were. He 
said looking at different tactics and how they would use them with different groups was important. 
 
Vice Chair Jerrell said that regarding HIV, there was good news that they were at the lowest rate of 
new infections since 2021, at 50% reported. Dr. Washington said it was still preliminary, but it was 
related to the increase they saw in the Hispanic community. He said he did see that they were 
making progress even though they were doing more testing than five to eight years ago.  
 
Chair Dunlap said all of those things were discovered through testing. He asked if the County had a 
relationship with all the medical providers to ask if patients would submit to voluntary testing. Dr. 
Washington said no. He said North Carolina was an opt-in state, where some states automatically 
test for HIV during a physical. He said, in his personal opinion, they should be.  
 
Commissioner Leake asked why they were seeing an increase in women over 50. Dr. Washington 
said sexual behaviors have changed. He said the phenomenon was not necessarily new, just more 
prevalent. He said people had to take ownership of their sexual health.  
 
 
24-0512 PUBLIC HEALTH ACCREDITATION UPDATE AND BOARD OF HEALTH POLICIES AND 

PROCEDURES 
 
The Board received the Public Health Accreditation Update and Board of Health Policies  
and Procedures. 
 
Raynard Washington, PhD, MPH, Health Director, gave the presentation. 
 
Background:  Dr. Raynard Washington, Public Health Director, will provide an update on Public 
Health’s reaccreditation and an overview of new policies and procedures for Board of Health. 
 
 
 



Meeting Minutes 
September 10, 2024 
  

 
 
 

 

 



Meeting Minutes 
September 10, 2024 
  

 

 

 
 
 



Meeting Minutes 
September 10, 2024 
  
Comments 
There were no comments.  
 
 
24-0513 MECKLENBURG COUNTY DETENTION CENTER MEDICAL PLAN UPDATE 
 
The Board received the Mecklenburg County Detention Center Medical Plan Update. 
 
Raynard Washington, PhD, MPH, Health Director, and Dr. Bonnie Coyle gave the presentation. 
 
Background:  Dr. Raynard Washington, Public Health Director, and Dr. Bonnie Coyle, Medical 
Director, will provide a brief update on the MCDC Medical Plan. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Meier asked for clarification about addictions. Dr. Coyle provided clarification. 
 
Commissioner Leake asked about the number of jail deaths, the procedure for each, and why they 
weren’t given information to provide to the public when asked. Dr. Washington said the jail must, 
by law, inform him when there was a death in the jail.   
 
Commissioner Griffin asked concerning testing, whether they were testing individuals when they 
came into the system. Dr. Coyle said it was offered but not mandated.  
 
Chair Dunlap said he was looking forward to the partnership.  
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24-0514  COMMISSIONER REPORTS 
 
Commissioners shared information of their choosing within the guidelines as established by the 
Board, which included, but not limited to, past and/or upcoming events. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, Chair Dunlap declared the meeting 
adjourned at 4:45p.m. 
 
 
 
                                                     
______________________________ ____________________________ 
Arlissa Eason, Deputy Clerk to the Board                                             George Dunlap, Chair 
 


